
OFFICE OF THE CITY COUNCIL
CHERYL L. BROWN




                            117 WEST DUVAL STREET, SUITE 425
            DIRECTOR





             
                    4TH FLOOR, CITY HALL 

   OFFICE (904) 630-1452





            JACKSONVILLE, FLORIDA  32202

     FAX (904) 630-2906







                                     

  E-MAIL: CLBROWN@coj.net

ST JOHNS RIVER FERRY COMMISSION
MEETING MINUTES
Thursday, August 2, 2012
Suite 425, Conference Room A
3:00 P.M.
In Attendance:  Council Member John Crescimbeni (Chairman), Commissioners-designate Aaron Bowman, Elaine Brown, Marla Buchanan, Carl Cannon, Richard Redick, Larry Williams; Deputy Chief Administrative Officer Karen Bowling; Chief Financial Officer Ronnie Belton; Senior Deputy General Counsel Karen Chastain, Assistant General Counsel Carol Mirando, Assistant General Counsel Paige Johnston; Kirk Sherman, Council Auditor, Kyle Billy, Council Auditor’s Office; Cheryl Brown, City Council Secretary/Director; Annette Hastings, Tourist Development Council; Cole Cartledge, Intra-Governmental Services;  Jessica Deal, Mayor’s Office; Chris Kaufman, Chief Operating Officer, Jacksonville Port Authority, Michael Poole, Chief Financial Officer, Eric Green, Senior Director, Government and External Affairs, Nancy Rubin Director, Communications; Mitchell Perin, Risk Management; Tom Goldsbury, Public Works Department; Blair Fishburn, Chief Financial Officer, Jacksonville Transportation Authority; Chris Warren, Jacksonville Chamber of Commerce; Joseph M. Baya, Donald Horner III, Main Ocean Port Services;  John Finottti, Tucker Hall;  Ron Littlepage, Florida Times-Union; Joseph Wilhelm, Jr., Financial News & Daily Record; Susan Stewart, Duval Legislative Delegation; Marriane Lahmeur, Legislative Assistant;  John J. Jackson, Council Research Division.
The Chairman, Council Member John Crescimbeni, called the meeting to order at 3:00 P.M.  After introductions, he announced that the purpose of the meeting was to discuss and address issues concerning the impending transfer of the St. Johns River Ferry operations from the Jacksonville Port Authority to the City of Jacksonville.  JaxPort had previously announced that the Port Authority would no longer operate the St. Johns River Ferry after September 30, 2012.
The Chair indicated that the meeting would focus on the mechanics of and a game plan for the transition.  He particularly wanted to discuss issues related to finance, how the St. Johns River Ferry Commission will operate and the actual transfer of assets.
Chris Kauffman, JaxPort’s Chief Operating Officer, proceeded to apprise the Commission on how he perceives the transition.  He expects that by September 30th, the transition will have been completed.  Mr. Kauffman noted that in voting to approve the transfer the JaxPort Board indicated that it would be contingent upon an ordinance authorizing the transfer include (1) the financial commitments of the City, the Port Authority and the Florida Department of Transportation; (2) the understanding that the Port Authority will have no liability once the operation of the ferry is turned over to the City; and (3) defining the transfer in proper legal language.  Karen Chastain of the Office of General Counsel is to draft the ordinance.  The Chairman, Council Member John Crescimbeni, requested a draft of the ordinance be prepared and distributed by 5:00 p.m., Tuesday, August 8th.  (Filing deadline for new legislation is Wednesday, 3:00 p.m.).  
The parties in attendance addressed the issue of the thirteen (13) parcels that was a part of the 2007 transfer to JaxPort.  Both waterfront and non-waterfront parcels were discussed.  Commissioner-designate Marla Buchanan asked if the condition of the parcels was a factor.  Mr. Kauffman noted that in a maritime environment, it had to be expected that there would be some natural deterioration.
It was announced that Deputy Chief Operating Officer Karen Bowling and Chief Financial Officer Ronnie Belton will work to resolve issues that the transition process entail.  The two will be meeting with JaxPort officials next week.
Commissioner-designate Elaine Brown announced that when she happened upon Florida Department of Transportation Secretary Ananth Prasad at a meeting of the North Florida Transportation Planning Organization meeting earlier in the day, he indicated that FDOT had not fully ruled out providing some funding for the ferry’s operation but that he wanted to see business plans for future operations.  Commissioner-designate Brown indicated that she would be providing the Secretary with the information that he was requesting.

The parties discussed the importance of having some structure in place to keep the ferry in continuous operation.  The Chair asked the JaxPort officials if it would be possible to keep Victoria Robas of the Port’s staff, whose responsibility is in the operation of the ferry for HMS Global Maritime, in place, on a temporary basis until the Commission hires a permanent staff.
Mr. Kauffman indicated that he would bring the matter back to JaxPort’s board.

The Chair asked Tom Goldsbury of the Public Works Department to share his recollection of how the City initially set up operation of the ferry when the City assumed operations from the State of Florida.  Mr. Goldsbury explained that operation of the ferry was the purview of both the Public Works and the Administration and Finance Departments.

Council Auditor Kirk Sherman indicated that the accounts for ferry operations that had been used previously when the City operated the ferry can be re-activated.
Noting that current ferry employees were anxious, Commissioner-designate Aaron Bowman suggested that one of the issues requiring immediate attention was extending the HMS contract.  Mr. Kauffman indicated that it would probably be possible to extend the HMS contract currently in place for an additional year.

The question was raised about the current physical condition of the ferry (the Jean Ribault).   JaxPort Chief Financial Officer, Michael Poole, explained how the ferry has fared in recent dry-dock repairs and United States Coast Guard requirements.  He further explained what the Coast Guard inspection process entailed.
The mechanics of the cash deposits by Hornblower (HMS Global) to JaxPort accounts and subsequent audits were explained.

The parties discussed unredeemed ferry coupons, and in particular, if coupons surfaced after the September 30th transfer.  City officials are inclined to expect credit for the coupons.

It was announced that the Commissioners-designate would be meeting with Mr. Gregory Dronkert, President, HMS Global Maritime, on Friday, August 3rd.

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 4:27 P.M.
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